MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10TH JUNE 2013

In the Chair:
Councillor S Hunter
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, 
W Graham, N McAllister, C McCambridge, 
R D McDonnell, R McIlroy, M A McKillop, C McShane, 
P McShane, C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Director of Corporate Services
Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services


Mrs E Mullholland, Director of Development Services

Ms E Gaston, Arts Officer

Mr J McCaffrey, NIPSA

Mr B Campfield, NIPSA
Ms D Bader, Member Services Clerical Officer
13/13:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor S McKillop and Councillor 
D McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

Condolences

Condolences were offered to the Hannaway family on Rathlin on the recent death of Danny Hannaway, a retired employee of the Council.

Lammas Fair Dinner

It was agreed that the Lammas Fair Dinner 2013 would be held in the Marine Hotel, Ballycastle. 

Petition from Carneill Park, Waterfoot

Reference was made to a petition received by the Chair from the residents of Carneill Park, Waterfoot, objecting to plans to build houses on ground at Carneill Park.  It was noted that this had been received and would be with the Chief Executive if any Councillor wished to view it.

Night of Hero’s  

Councillors were reminded that the Night of Hero’s was taking place on Thursday 13th June at 7.00pm.

13/13:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13THE MAY 2013 RECONVENED 20TH MAY 2013 

The minutes of the Council Meeting on 13th May 2013 reconvened on 
20th May 2013 having been circulated, were taken as read.

After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,


“That the minutes of the Council Meeting Minutes held on 
13th May 2013 reconvened on 20th May 2013 be adopted.”
13/13:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13TH MAY 2013 RECONVENED ON 20TH MAY 2013

DOE News Release – Consultation Councillor’s Severance
(Requested by Councillor Blaney)

With reference to item 13/11:07 page 7 it was reported that the Consultation responses would be presented to the Minister week commencing 17th June 2013 and that these were broadly in agreement with NAC proposals. The results should be published by the end of June.  

It was also stated that the Councillors Remuneration Panel had been set up on 
1st May 2013 and NAC hope to get the Scottish Model of £15,000 p.a.

Emergency Motion
(Requested by Councillor N McAllister)

Residents in Cushendall are concerned about the decision by EE to close the EE mobile phone mast in Cushendall at the end of June 2013. EE states that it no longer considers it commercially viable.  This would impact greatly on the community as a whole as it would leave a wide area of the Glens without mobile coverage, affect tourism and have a devastating effect on the elderly, Mountain Rescue and the farming community.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would write to Arqiva and DETI Minister, Arlene Foster to request that this be included in the Mobile Infrastructure Project (MIP).


It was also agreed that Council would write to EE to enquire whether the decision to close the mast could be delayed for 12 months.
13/13:04
NIPSA PRESENTATION – ABOLITION OF THE NORTHERN IRELAND HOUSING EXECUTIVE

Mr Brian Campfield and Mr John McCaffrey were welcomed to the meeting. A document by NIPSA - Stop the Abolitions of the NIHE was circulated.

Councillor N McAllister left the meeting.

Mr Campfield stated that NIPSA were visiting the 26 Councils to explain their opposition to the announcement made by Minister McCauseland to abolish the Northern Ireland Housing Executive and he then outlined the successes of NIHE over the years.  This was followed by questions and answers.



Councillor N McAllister returned to the meeting.
During questions, issues raised included security of jobs and pensions, lack of funding, increased borrowing by Housing Associations and associated rent increases, money claimed for MP’s second homes and accountability. 

Mr McCaffrey stated that a report would be published at the end of June and asked that Councillors read through it, look at all the facts and come to their own conclusions.

The Chair and members thanked Mr Campfield and Mr Caffrey and they left the meeting.
13/13:05
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Arts

The Arts Officer presented an Arts Programme Review 2012-2013 and update, followed by questions and answers.

A summary of arts activities between April 2012 and March 2013 was given and it was stated that most of the districts had some kind of art project taking place.

During questions and answers, issues discussed included the need to improve the arts profile for tourism and for more investment, linking events into the Council website along with photographs taken, the process of recruiting stewards for the Lammas Fair and the arts post.

Councillors P McShane and McIlroy left the meeting
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.




Causeway Museum Service

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve the policies required for ‘Accreditation Phase 3’ for Ballycastle Museum.

Community Support Action Plan 2013-14

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve the Community support Action Plan 2013-14.

Community Small Grant Application: Liscolman Community Association

It was agreed to award a Community Small Grant of £150 to Liscolman Community Association towards the cost of bus hire for a community outing.

Seeding Grant Application: Carnduff Community Association

It was agreed to award a Seeding Grant of £300 to Carnduff Community Association to set up appropriate insurance for activities and purchase necessary stationery.

Ballycastle Beach Seaside Resort, Ballycastle Marina Blue Flag and Waterfoot Rural Seaside Awards

It was reported that Moyle District Council had been awarded the 2013 Blue Flag for Ballycastle Marina and Resort Seaside Award for Ballycastle Beach and Rural Seaside Award for Waterfoot.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting.

Zoning and promoting Moyle as a Horse Friendly Zone

It was reported that the DDS would be meeting with the Forestry Service and after discussion, it was agreed, in principle, to work with Forest Service NI to explore the implications of establishing a horse-riding trail in Ballycastle Forest.

After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,




“That the Development Services Report be adopted.”







13/13:06
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT

The Corporate Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Equality and Diversity Framework

It was agreed that Council would endorse the Equality and Diversity Framework received from The Local Government Staff Commission.

Councillor N McAllister left the meeting.

Northern Ireland Water – Rathlin Emergency Stop

With reference to correspondence received from NI Water and the proposed Waste Water Treatment Works on Rathlin Island, it was agreed to allow them to provide an emergency stop kiosk beside the existing Council land which is leased to Rathlin Development Community Association.

Councillor N McAllister returned to the meeting.

Coleraine Area Child Contact Centre

This item was withdrawn from the meeting.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

Game of Thrones Tours Northern Ireland

The meeting continued in committee

After discussion, with reference to correspondence received from Game of Thrones Tours Northern Ireland seeking permission for coach tours at the ‘Game of Thrones’ film location in Ballintoy Harbour and to sell ‘Game of Thrones’ themed hot meals, it was agreed that Council would forward any requests direct to ‘Game of Thrones’

The meeting continued out of committee.

Heart of the Glens Festival (HOTG) – 3rd to 11th August 2013

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the request from the Heart of the Glens Festival Committee to use Waterford Car Park and grounds on Sunday 4th August 2013, Cottage Wood on 7th August 2013 and Waterford Car Park and grounds on Saturday 11th August 2013, for the HOTG festival events (subject to the necessary Insurance Cover and Risk Assessments).


Water

Reference was made to a letter received from Northern Ireland Water on 26th April 2013, regarding arrears of standing charges for a water pipe at Cushendun Caravan Park. 

After discussion, which included appealing or seeking legal advice, it was agreed that Council would contact other Councils to see if they had encountered similar problems and that the findings would be brought back to Council before any further action was taken.

Inspire Directive

With reference to Council registering electronic data for Council lands, after discussion, it was agreed that Council would work in conjunction with GIS resource in Coleraine to get this work completed by the end of August 2013.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting.


After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”


13/13:07

INTERIM ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES REPORT

The Interim Environmental Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Tall Ships

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve a request from the Tall Ship Johanna Lucretia to berth in Ballycastle Harbour free of charge during their visit 12th-19th June 2013.


Bollards and Chains at Dundarave Football Pitch

After discussion, it was agreed to approve a request from Bushmills Residents Environmental Forum (BREF) for Council to install a bollard and chain arrangement to close off the football pitch at Dundarave, with one section to open to allow access for acceptable material for the annual bonfire at Dundarave.


Tender for Works to Tennis Courts Comprising; Masonry Wall Repairs, New Footpath and Replacement Railings at Steps 



After discussion, it was agreed to appoint Alex Creith to undertake the works of masonry wall repairs, new footpath and replacement handrails at Ballycastle Tennis Courts for the sum of £10,920.00.
It was also agreed that Council would check with NIEA before undertaking any major works.

The Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) (NI) Order 1995

Reference was made to the renaming of a new development on Ramoan Road and that the existing Romoan Road could not be extended as there were not enough numbers available.  

After discussion, 



Councillor Hunter proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That the renaming of a new development on Ramoan Road, Ballycastle 
should be named Ramoan Close.” 

Councillor P McShane left the meeting.

After discussion,

Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,




“That the Environmental Services Report be adopted.”

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.


13/13:08

PROPOSE THAT COUNCIL SUPPORTS THE EXCELLENT WORK OF THE RATHLIN COMMUNITY BY ENSURING THAT ADEQUATE DISPLAY FACILITIES ARE AFFORDED TO THE TOMMY CECIL MEMORIAL MARITIME ARTIFACTS.  IT IS VITAL THAT THIS EXTENSIVE AND FASCINATING DISPLY OF THE MARITIME HISTORY OF THE SEAS SURROUINDING RATHLIN ISLAND ARE WELL MAINTAINED AND ACCESSIBLE TO PRESENT AND FUTURE GENERATIONS OF VISITORS TO RATHLIN ISLAND.  THIS DISPLAY, WHICH SPANS SEVERAL CENTURIES, IS UNIQUE TO RATHLIN’S HERITAGE AND INDEED THE WHOLE OF IRELAND, IT WILL BE A HUGE ATTRACTION FOR TOURISTS AND VISITORS TO THE ISLAND AND DESERVES COUNCIL’S UNTMOST ATTENTION.
(Requested by Councillor Baird)



After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the excellent work of the Rathlin community by ensuring that adequate display facilities are afforded to the Tommy Cecil Memorial Maritime Artifacts and would refer this to the Boathouse Committee.

Councillor Baird left the meeting.


13/13:09

THAT COUNCIL REQUEST NIHE/ROADS SERVICE TO CONSIDER CONDUCTING A REVIEW OF RESIDENTIAL PARKING AT GLENTAISE DRIVE AND MAYO DRIVE, BALLYCASTLE
(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)

Councillor Baird returned to the meeting.

It was stated that Glentaisie Drive had been built in the 1950’s and Mayo Drive the 1970’s and that there was currently no adequate parking for residents. Other points discussed included narrow streets – difficulty for emergency services to get through, speed of motorists, dog fouling and rubbish left in alleyways.

After discussion, 


Councillor C Cunningham proposed,




Seconded by Councillor P McShane, 

“That Council request NIHE/Roads Service to consider conducting a review 
of residential parking at Glentaisie Drive and Mayo Drive in Ballycastle”.


After further discussion, in which it was stated that there were various other estates in Ballycastle where car parking was an on-going issue, including Coleraine Road and Kemp Park,


Councillor P McShane proposed an amendment,




Seconded by Councillor Cunningham and resolved,

“That Council would request NIHE/Roads Service to consider conducting a 
review of all residential parking within Ballycastle.”

It was also agreed that Council would arrange a site meeting with NIHE/Roads Service at Glentaisie Road and Mayo Drive, Ballycastle.


13/13:10
THAT COUNCIL APPOINT ITS REPRESENTATIVES TO SIT ON THE STATUTORY TRANSITION COMMITTEES AT ITS ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)

The meeting continued in Committee.

After discussion, it was agreed that the appointment of Council’s representatives to sit on the Statutory Transition Committees be put on the Agenda for the Annual General Meeting on Monday 24th June 2013.

The meeting continued out of committee.

13/13:11
THAT THIS COUNCIL SUPPORTS THE RECENT PLANNING PASSED BY ALEX ATTWOOD, MINISTER OF ENVIRONMENT FOR THE NEW HOTEL AND GOLF COURSE AT THE CAUSEWAY
(Requested by Councillor S Blaney)

It was stated that this had already been approved in a previous Council Meeting.
13/13:12
THAT THIS COUNCIL CALLS ON THE TOURISM MINISTER, ARLENE FOSTER, TO ABANDON HER RESISTANCE TO AN ALL-IRELAND TOURISM STRATEGY AND INSTEAD TO WORK IN CLOSER PARTNERSHIP WITH THE TOURISM SECTION IN THE REST OF THE ISLAND, TO BRING FORWARD AN EFFECTIVE ISLAND WIDE TOURISM STRATEGY.
(Requested by Councillor C McShane)
It was stated that the Tourism Campaign in Northern Ireland was not working, the tourism market in the South of Ireland was dwindling with Scotland achieving the highest volume of tourists.

It was suggested that the Minister should be working with her counterpart in the South of Ireland and be building a tourism strategy for the whole island which should be marketed as one entity.

After discussion,



Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,


“That Council would write to the Tourism Minister, Arlene Foster, to ask her 
to abandon her resistance to an All-Ireland Tourism Strategy and instead 
work in closer partnership with the tourism sector in the rest of the island to 
bring forward an effective island wide tourism strategy.”

13/13:13
THAT THIS COUNCIL CONTINUES TO SEEK LEGAL CLARIFICATION AS TO WHETHER WE CAN REIMBURSE RATES MONEY TO VOLUNTEER SPORTS CLUBS.  RECOGNISES THE MASSIVE POSITIVE CONTRIBUTION OF OUR AMATEUR SPORTS CLUBS TO THE COMMUNITY IN MOYLE.  AS A SEPARATE AND TOTALLY UNCONNECTED PROJECT, THIS COUNCIL ESTABLISHES A ONE OF GRANT FUNDING POT OF £12,000 FOR AMATEUR SPORTS CLUBS WITHIN MOYLE, TO BE ADMINISTERED BY THE GRANTS ASSESSMENT PANEL.
(Requested by Councillor Thompson)

It was reported that legal clarification had now been received and that the understanding was that Council would be able to give something back to Sporting Organisations Under Article 10 of The Recreation and Youth Service Order 1986, but this could not be by means of a rate rebate.

It was suggested that this proposal offered nothing new as it had been voted on at a previous Council Meeting.  However, it was stated that the reason for this proposal was to show that Council were able to give back something to local and amateur sporting associations.





After discussion,


Councillor Thompson proposed,



Seconded by Councillor N McAllister

“That this Council continues to seek legal clarification as to whether we can 
reimburse rates money to volunteer sports clubs.  Recognises the massive 
positive contribution of our amateur sports clubs to the community in Moyle.  
As a separate and totally unconnected project, this Council establishes a one 
off grant funding pot of £12,000 for Amateur Sports Clubs within Moyle, to 
be administered by the Grants Assessment Panel.”

A recorded vote was requested by Councillor McDonnell.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting.

On a recorded vote being taken on the proposal, Councillors Cunningham, 
N McAllister, McCambridge, MA McKillop, C McShane and Thompson voted in favour of and Councillors Baird, Blaney, Graham, Hunter, McDonnell and McIlroy voted against the proposal.  The Chairman using her casting vote voted against, therefore the proposal was lost.

13/13:14

CONFERENCES AND COURSES
(a) The Irish Scottish Forum for Spatial Planning – “Sustaining Small Island Communities” held on Friday 31st May 2013 at The Council Chamber, Queens University, Belfast – (previously emailed - retrospective approval required).


There were no nominations for the above conference.

(b) European Borders Conference to be held in Trim, County Meath on Thursday 13th June 2013.



Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved, 


“That Councillor Baird be nominated.”


13/13:15
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
· Application for an Occasional Licence from 7pm Saturday 20th July 2013 to 1am on Sunday 21st July 2013 for Kilraughts Young Farmers Club, 133 Kirk Road, Stranocum

· Application for an Occasional Licence from 7pm Friday 14th June 2013 to 2am on Saturday 15th June 2013 for Children’s Heartbeat, McMullan’s Farm Claresbrook, Ballymoney


· Application for an Occasional Licence from 7pm on Friday 5th July to 1am on Saturday 6th July 2013 for Ballinlea L.O.L. 1511 at Ballinlea Orange Hall, 76 Straid Road, Ballycastle

· Application for an Occasional Licence from 12th July 2013 - 19:00 to 01:00, 13th July 2013 - 12:00 to 01:00 and Sunday 14th July - 12:00 to 01:00 for the Oisin’s Hurling Pitch, 172 Garron Road, Glenariffe.

There were no objections to the above applications.


13/13:16
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.


13/13:17
CORRESPONDENCE
(a) Email dated 16th May 2013 from Newtownabbey Borough Council regarding a Notice of Motion calling for Local Roads to be delegated under RPA.

It was noted that the transfer of powers had already been signed off by the Executive.

(b) Letter dated 22nd May 2013 from Northern Ireland Hospice requesting support and funding towards the redevelopment of Northern Ireland Hospice.


(c) Letter dated 24th May 2013 from Roads Service regarding the provision of ‘horse warning’ signs throughout the rural network .


(d) Email dated 24th May 2013 from Department of Environment regarding the membership of Statutory Transition Committees discussed at the Regional Transition Committee Meeting on 22nd May 2013.


(e) Transforming your Care –Improving Northern Ireland’s Health and Social Care Public Consultation on Vision to Action Newsletter May 2013.


(f) Letter dated 30th May 2013 from the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development, Office of the Minister Michelle O’Neill MLA, regarding Hardship Payments


(g) Letter dated May 2013 from Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment regarding Consultation on a Draft Financial Capability Strategy for Northern Ireland.

It was agreed that the above correspondence would all be marked as read.





(h) Letter from Rathlin Energy regarding Notification of Planning Application for the drilling of a second well.

After discussion, in which issued raised included the position of the second shaft to be drilled near a church and graveyard and whether views of the parishioners had been considered, it was agreed that Council would write to Rathlin Energy and invite them to give a presentation on their proposals.


(i) Letter from Ardclinis Outdoor Adventure Ltd regarding the decision taken by Council on 20th May 2013 to put out to tender the seafront pitch for the Lammas Fair.

During discussion, issues raised included whether all pitches at the Lammas Fair should be tendered for and the implications of halting the tendering process. 



Councillor Thompson proposed


Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop,


“That Council withdraws from the tendering process providing there 

were no legal ramifications in doing so.”

On a vote being taken on the proposal there were 4 votes in favour and 7 votes against the proposal, which was lost.


(j) Letter dated 29th May 2013 from Ballintoy & District Community Development Association regarding monies donated to the Councils trust for Ballintoy Village after the filming of Game of Thrones.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would contact Ballintoy residents and invite them to give their views.

It was also agreed that Council would clarify in which Council Meeting it was agreed that the monies from the filming of Game of Thrones would be ring-fenced for the residents of Ballintoy.


(k) Letter dated 4th June 2013 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Councils letter dated 17th May 2013 inviting Edwin Poots MLA to meet to discuss plans for the future of statutory residential care for older people and in particular Rathmoyle Residential Home in Ballycastle.


(l) Letter dated 5th June 2013 from Ciaran Campbell of Campbell & Co Solicitors regarding the proposed funding of Sporting bodies.
It was agreed that the above correspondence would all be marked as read.



13/13:18
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE

There was no other business.
The meeting concluded at 22:05 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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